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Brief*

SB  14  would  amend  the  Kansas  Uninsurable  Health 
Insurance Plan Act (the Act governing the administration of 
the State High Risk Pool) to:

● Allow  the  Kansas  Health  Insurance  Association  (the 
Pool's administrator) to accept children under the age of 
19  who  are  otherwise  eligible  for  the  Pool,  if  no 
coverage  is  available  under  an  individual  health 
insurance policy for purchase in the county in which the 
child lives.

● Increase the statutory lifetime limit from $2.0 million to 
$3.0 million. 

The bill would take effect upon publication in the Kansas 
Register.

Background

The bill was introduced at the request of the Kansas 
Insurance Department whose representative indicated that in 
late 2010, the majority of insurance companies that market 
individual coverage in Kansas advised the agency that they 
would no longer issue individual coverage to children under 
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the age of 19. As a result of discussions between the agency 
and  insurance  industry  representatives,  the  agency 
determined that amending the eligibility requirements for the 
Pool through legislation was the preferred way to ensure this 
type of coverage would be available to children under 19 in 
the future.

The  agency  representative  also  indicated  that  the 
increase  in  the  lifetime  benefit  would  allow  the  Pool  to 
continue  to  provide  coverage  for  enrollees  with  ongoing 
serious health conditions. The agency representative stated 
that the increase in the lifetime benefit likely would increase 
the  expenses  incurred  by  the  Pool,  which  could  result  in 
increased  premiums  or  an  increase  in  the  amount  of  the 
assessment  paid  by the  insurance companies  operating  in 
the state.

There were no opponents to the bill at the time of the 
Senate Committee hearing.

A representative for the Kansas Insurance Department 
appeared as a proponent  before the House Committee on 
Health and Human Services. There were was no neutral or 
opponent testimony at the House Committee hearing.

The House Committee on Health and Human Services 
amended  the  bill  to  remove  a  provision  that  would  have 
allowed the Insurance Commissioner to approve increases in 
the maximum lifetime coverage limits.

The fiscal note prepared by the Division of the Budget 
states that the Kansas Insurance Department indicates that 
the passage of the bill would have no fiscal effect upon its 
operations.
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